
Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health
Delaware Psychiatric Center

Springer Building
November 15, 2012
Members Present: Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Coupe, Ann Deming, Susan Phillips 
Members Excused:  Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Dennis Rozumalski

Members Absent:  Robert Daniels, Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles

Associate Members Present: Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Excused:  Dan Hoeftman, James Larks

Associate Members Absent:  Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole, Justin Thompson

Interested Parties: Steven Dettwyler, Julie French, Carlyle Hooff, Kevin Huckshorn, William Mason, Marc Richman, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Matt Stehl, Kelly ___?, Erica ____? (___Society)
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Jack Akester called the meeting to order in the absence of Jim Lafferty and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they are from.


	

	Review and Approval of Minutes for September 20, 2012
	There was no quorum. Review and approval of the minutes was deferred to the December meeting.


	

	Chairman’s Report


	Jim Lafferty was absent; there was no report. 
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	Discussion

· Nomination Committee (Jack Akester)

Last month Jim asked George and Bruce to serve as this year’s Nominating Committee.  If you have someone to nominate for Chair and Vice Chair of the GAC, please make sure you contact George or Bruce.  In December we will be voting for Chairman and Vice Chairman and in January they will take office.  

· Membership Committee (Jack Akester)

Jack stated that the committee has lost a member, Cheryl Biddle, due to lack of transportation to the meetings.  As far as the membership for the voting members, we have 17 positions now and 14 filled.  There are two (2) categories you can participate in, either a consumer advocate or a provider or state employee. There is an open position for someone in the Social Service area.  That will leave 2 people to join as a consumer or family member.    Criteria that the Governor’s office says we must have no more than eight (8) members who are Democrats, and the other major party must have five (5) to seven (7) members.  Currently we have 8 Democrats so need Republican or Independent members.

· Anthony Brazen asked a question to Melissa Smith as to if and when video/teleconferencing capabilities would be available to the GAC members going forward, especially those that have to travel from down state?  Answer: It is a logistical issue as to why this is not set-up yet.  It needs to be coordinated and the choice to make this available is up to this committee.  You will just let us know that you want this service available and we will put it in place.  Robert Coupe provided information about the different security concerns around using various types of teleconferencing and bridge call options. The GAC would also have to make the determination that participation by telephone constitutes attendance for voting. Melissa indicated that the group needs to make decisions about what it wants as far as alternate forms of participation. We realize that transportation is a barrier. Ann D. asked if we knew if people truly weren’t attending because of where the meeting was being held in NCC. Concern is that people are not coming; technology may not be the issue.

· Question was asked if we could have quarterly meetings.  According to the by-laws the council will meet at least six (6) times a year, in various locations throughout the state.

· It was posed to the committee members that Anne does not feel that it matters if she attends these meetings or not because we don’t have any action items. The DPC advisory is much more interesting because there are things to do. Need to look at people’s voting with their feet and not coming.  Melissa indicated that if there is not a quorum, the group cannot take any action.  Jack suggested this is a high priority item that needs to be resolved. There is a tension between wanting to share information out and wanting to give people a sense of being able to make a difference.

· DPC Advisory Committee (Jack Akester)

The last meeting for the year was Friday, November 9.  Franzswa Watson reported on the annual Alternative Conference she attended. The conference highlighted the Delaware group and how well the DPC Peer program measured up to other states: Delaware has one of the highest rated peer programs in the country.  Greg Valentine reported on the state of DPC and main takeaway, the daily census is holding at about 140 this week, but clients are getting transferred to the CRISP contractors, Recovery Innovations and Connections.  It was mentioned again about morale, some things are improving, but again workers see the same co-workers always calling out and he is aware and taking remedial action.  DPC Advisory Committee will have its next meeting in March 2013.  The meetings were starting at 9:30 a.m., but there is a conflict with Greg’s schedule so we are going to start the meetings at 10 a.m. next year.  We meet five (5) times, in March, May, July, September and November.  

· Children’s Committee – Excused

· Employment Committee (Steve Dettwyler-unofficially)

We had a strong relationship with Vocational Rehab (VR) for many years and it was that relationship and good providers that allowed a lot of people to get jobs, even with the terrible economy.  When we changed our system this past year from the CCCP to the ACT/ICM teams, we did not want to put the progress we made in jeopardy. We believe jobs help with recovery, so we have re-invigorated our relationship we had with VR. We have an understanding with them: we pay for parts of the employment specialists in the ACT/ICM and VR pays to get people jobs and keep them employed, so we are hoping that this would strengthen our relationship with them and that we will continue to have good outcomes.   

· Housing – (Carlyle Hooff)

SRAP is the primary tool used for housing of our priority population that is defined by the USDOJ settlement agreement.  We felt it would be in DSAMH’s best interest to develop brochures and to host landlord outreach events in an effort to increase the availability of suitable rental housing for our clients.  Julie French started two months ago and spearheaded the creation of the brochure with Dara, Cliffvon Howell and others read it to make sure content was accurate and reflected all of DHSS divisions.  We need housing all over the state and we need the partnerships with the landlords.  We had two landlord events with good attendance  in Wilmington and Georgetown.  We recently advertised an RFP for the Supportive Housing Program and we had quite a good turnout at the prebid conference. Currently, housing is funded and managed by our providers and we are unbundling those services that just had housing.  By February 16, we will have a new housing provider that will be managing the Supportive Housing Program.   

Question (Sarah Fishman) - Where will the brochures be located?  

(Carlyle) We are going to have 3000 printed and the Housing Authority will be giving them out from their offices.  We are going to give 700 to the property owners that the Housing Authority uses for their section eight program, but we will be happy to give anyone who wants brochures in their offices, please let us know.   Our first priority is DPC clients due to the Settlement Agreement, but eventually that population will move down the priority list.

	

	Director’s Report
	Discussion

· Recovery Response Center (RRC) (Steven Dettwyler)

We are having a series of meetings with the RRC program to strengthen the relationships between that program, the hospitals and the police.  We have made significant progress with Beebe because many people go to Beebe and end up in psychiatric hospitals.  We are building this relationship to ensure that the police will take people directly to the RRC or when a person presents in an emergency room in a psychiatric crisis, they go from the emergency room to the RRC.  The reason we want people to go there is because they have psychiatric specialists and time and that is what seems to be lacking in most of the other hospitals.  We have seen many people get diverted from the hospital ER, where the emergency people felt they needed to be sent to a psychiatric hospital, directly to the RRC rather than to a psychiatric hospital., This is an ongoing educational process and we have been reaching out to all the hospitals and law enforcement in southern Delaware to use it.  RRC is going to continue doing their own outreach.  We have had police attend the meetings and what we are trying to do is get the police comfortable enough with the program so that they know what type of folks need to go there. The bonus for the police is that they go and leave after 15 minutes. There have been some bumps in the road along the way in terms of how that has worked.  We have had some conversations with Recovery Innovations (the provider operating the RRC) about adjusting their philosophy a little, providing a more secure area at the RRC for people who may want to wander off, but should not wander off.   Please go see it and if you have any insight or concerns about the program on how well it is working with the hospitals and our clientele or with the police, please let me know.  The RRC has been seeing about 100 people a month over the last two months.  CAPES sees about 300. One of the best pieces of news is that the number of people presenting at Beebe Hospital and ERs in Southern Delaware decreased significantly in October and we are all crossing our fingers and attributing it to the program in Ellendale and hope that continues.    

Question (Susan Phillips) – Really impressed with the program so far. At this point in Wilmington the courts can say instead of someone with mental health issues going to prison you can go to the Wilmington Hospital program?  

Answer: (Marc Richman/Steve Dettwyler)You are talking about the problem-solving court for mental health. The idea of mental health court is instead of sending someone to prison you send them to the hospital to treat the underlying problems.  Mental health courts are available statewide. There are no beds associated with the problem-solving courts. Wilmington Hospital does have beds in a special unit which a person can voluntarily admit themselves into psychiatric care. Problems-solving court is a collaboration between the judicial system and community providers.  Ellendale’s RRC and the CAPES program are both for people who are in psychiatric crisis.  The beauty of the program and the luxury of them compared to the emergency rooms is that they have time to accurately assess what the person needs and the resources in terms of knowledge and contacts to help the person with their needs.  That is not true in the emergency room where there is a constant push to move people through. 

It is happenstance that the Targeted Case Management program is collocated in Ellendale. Referrals are happening much quicker; people in crisis come in and get referred. It has strengthened both programs there.

· Director’s Report (Kevin Huckshorn) 

· We are getting into the formulation of our budget and we have been spending some time working on our budget request and we are asking for around five million dollars this year or maybe a little less than that to continue the US DOJ project and we are still very early into that process.

· In terms of the systems changes prompted by the United States Department of Justice Settlement Agreement; we are still stabilizing.  As you know, we went through many changes last year and I do not think we realized how disruptive that was going to be to the system. We have ten ACT teams in all stages getting stabilized and some other programs are going really well such as the Recovery Response Center in Ellendale. Targeted Care Management (TCM) is getting ready to be really kicked off. In terms of the transition from CCCP to ACT/ICM, we also still have some issues with billing and with providers being able to get their data in.   It may take another six to twelve months to really get stabilized.  

· Some of you may remember that we did a Request for Information (RFI) from our providers for our Substance Abuse system.  We asked them, as the experts, what they are recommending to fill the service gaps and improve our systems of care.  We are now going to move ahead with redeveloping our Substance Abuse treatment system in terms of bringing in a consultant and holding focus groups throughout the state with the providers, family members and customers so we can get more information about what our system looks like right now as compared to what would be an evidence-based system of care.   I think we have a really good system in many ways, but I think we have some gaps and I think we have some bottlenecks at residential treatment programs where people are just kind of stuck and waiting to transition, so we want to look at where our system is now and what it needs to look like in the next couple of years.  We will get as much information from all the providers as we possibly can and the stakeholders and customers and then develop a plan going forward. The transition process will be similar to what we did in response to the US DOJ’s mandate that we change the mental health system of care, but not on that super fast track.  So, you will be all involved in that especially if you are working in a program that is leaning more towards Substance Abuse.  

· As many of you know, we have been implementing Medication Assisted Treatment (MAT) programs throughout the state with drugs that are used to help people with complicated disorders that cannot stay straight.  Those are evidence-based practices and a lot of research done on those practices, but there is still that divide between old school and new school where people have very strong feelings in some cases that medication assisted treatment is us getting people addicted to other drugs instead of working on getting them completely clean.  There has been a lot of literature written on this, but this issue has risen up in Delaware.  The Governor, his wife and some other people are just being introduced to this debate, so we are going to try to get out a lot of information as quickly as we can.  We would like to ask any of you working in MAT to help us get the information out to educate the public that it is a best practice.   If anyone would like, I have developed a big portfolio of information about Medication Assisted Treatment, so just know that, that the value of MAT is being debated in Delaware especially if you work in Substance Abuse.     

Question (Bruce) – What can you do to change?  

(Steven) – What our providers do for DSAMH is they are following Federal protocol which are attuned to address the diversion that is going on with medication where people are coming looking for drugs, not really coming for treatment.  What we have encouraged in our providers is to have strict induction protocol: it is an intensive up-front process to try to find out why the person came in and, initially, to provide only medication a day or two at a time for several weeks, as well as to get them into therapy as a requirement of continuing MAT.    

· House Bill 311 (Kevin) This is the commitment law that we fought through with the legislature last year.  The committee has been working very diligently, meeting every week for the last couple of months, to get the regulations written on how it should be implemented.  We are up to a multi-page set of regulations that include seven sections.  We have a large group of people--stakeholders such as family members, advocates, emergency room physicians--to determine what kind of service is needed.  We are close, but we still have about four sticking points that we are still trying to work through.  One was solved yesterday during the first meeting of the study group for House Joint Resolution 17.  It is a much bigger project: we are looking at Delaware Code, Chapters 50 and 51, and any of the related laws in terms of mental health and from what we saw yesterday there are many issues starting with the old language and terms used.  We are on a fast track with HB 311 because we need to develop the curriculum for training of the mental health screeners.  We still have some legal issues that we need to have answered by AG’s office and some of the other attorneys.  I will give you an update and we will distribute some of those regulations as soon as they are a little further along; that should be within the next couple of weeks.  Again, the HJR17 work group is just getting started and that is an entire year’s process, but we will give you updates as we go forward.  

· We are continuing to look at implementing law enforcement Crisis Intervention Training (CIT) in Delaware.  Amy Kevis and Leslie Brower are attending a training in Connecticut.    CIT is the model of Mental Health and Substance Abuse informed police intervention that started in Memphis several years ago.  We are hoping to generate enough interest that we will be able to implement that model in Delaware because it greatly decreases risk of harm to the officers and other citizens as well as clients.  It is a big deal because police who get that training become very knowledgeable about mental illness and substance abuse and the behaviors that we see that are associated with those diseases. This means people are less likely to react and more likely to avoid violence.  

· Superstorm Sandy – We were extremely lucky with Sandy.  It actually turned out to be a very good disaster response exercise.  We really got a chance to see that we had pretty good response systems in place.  We did have to evacuate the Gateway Program in Delaware City and that worked out pretty well They went back to DPC at Carvel where they had been evacuated to during a previous storm. It was a very smooth process. That also brings up the issue that we are expecting that there will be some announcement on the future use of the Delaware City property.  We are waiting to hear, but whether or not there is a formal change to the land use of that particular area we know that our big program, Gateway, has a bad roof that would require about six million dollars worth of repair work.   So, we are going to have to be looking to move that program, so I am just asking you to think about that and if you see any big empty public buildings let us know.  We probably only have a year, but I have heard from the authorities that we are not going to replace a roof at six million dollars for a property that is under water already.  The other option is that we divide this treatment program up in two parts of the state which could cost more but I think it would be more accessible to people.  


	

	
	
	

	Old/New Business
	No old business
	

	Public Comment
	No public comment
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	
	


